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§ 95.31 Where to send a waiver request 
for good cause. 

(a) A request which affects the pro-
gram(s) of only one HHS agency 
(theCenters for Medicare & Medicaid 
Services, or the Office of Child Support 
Enforcement, or the Office of Human 
Development Services, or the Social 
Security Administration) and does not 
affect the programs of any other agen-
cy or Federal Department should be 
sent to the appropriate HHS agency. 

(b) A request which affects programs 
of more than one HHS agency or Fed-
eral Department should be sent to the 
Director, Division of Cost Allocation in 
the appropriate HHS Regional Office. 

§ 95.34 The decision to waive the time 
limit for good cause. 

The Secretary will make a decision 
after reviewing the State’s request for 
waiver. If the Secretary decides that 
good cause exists, the State will be no-
tified of the extended due date. If the 
Secretary decides that good cause does 
not exist or that the request for waiver 
does not provide enough information to 
make a decision, the State will be so 
advised. 

Subparts B–D [Reserved] 

Subpart E—Cost Allocation Plans 

SOURCE: 47 FR 17509, Apr. 23, 1982, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 95.501 Purpose. 
This subpart establishes require-

ments for: 
(a) Preparation, submission, and ap-

proval of State agency cost allocation 
plans for public assistance programs; 
and 

(b) Adherence to approved cost allo-
cation plans in computing claims for 
Federal financial participation. 

§ 95.503 Scope. 
This subpart applies to all State 

agency costs applicable to awards made 
under titles I, IV-A, IV-B, IV-C, IV-D, 
IV-E, X, XIV, XVI (AABD), XIX, and 
XXI, of the Social Security Act, and 
under the Refugee Act of 1980, title IV, 
Chapter 2 of the Immigration and Na-
tionality Act (8 U.S.C. 1521 et seq.), and 

under title V of Pub. L. 96–422, the Ref-
ugee Education Assistance Act of 1980. 

[65 FR 33633, May 24, 2000] 

§ 95.505 Definitions. 
As used in this subpart: 
State agency costs include all costs in-

curred by or allocable to the State 
agency except expenditures for finan-
cial assistance, medical vendor pay-
ments, and payments for services and 
goods provided directly to program re-
cipients such as day care services, fam-
ily planning services or household 
items as provided for under the ap-
proved State program plan. 

Cost allocation plan means a narrative 
description of the procedures that the 
State agency will use in identifying, 
measuring, and allocating all State 
agency costs incurred in support of all 
programs administered or supervised 
by the State agency. 

FFP or Federal financial participation 
means the Federal Government’s share 
of expenditures made by a State agen-
cy under any of the programs cited in 
§ 95.503. 

Operating Divisions means the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services 
(HHS) organizational components re-
sponsible for administering public as-
sistance programs. These components 
are the Social Security Administra-
tion, Office of Human Development 
Services, Office of Child Support En-
forcement,Centers for Medicare & Med-
icaid Services, and Office of Refugee 
Resettlement. 

Public assistance programs means the 
programs cited in § 95.503. 

State means the 50 States, the Dis-
trict of Columbia, the Commonwealth 
of Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, the 
Northern Mariana Islands, and Guam. 

State agency means the State agency 
administering or supervising the ad-
ministration of the State plan for any 
program cited in § 95.503. A State agen-
cy may be an organizational part of a 
larger State department that also con-
tains other components and agencies. 
Where that occurs, the expression State 
agency refers to the specific component 
or agency within the State department 
that is directly responsible for the ad-
ministration of, or supervising the ad-
ministration of, one or more programs 
identified in § 95.503. 
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State Plan means a comprehensive 
written commitment by the State 
agency to administer or supervise the 
administration of any of the public as-
sistance programs cited in § 95.503 in 
accordance with all Federal require-
ments. 

§ 95.507 Plan requirements. 
(a) The State shall submit a cost al-

location plan for the State agency as 
required below to the Director, Divi-
sion of Cost Allocation (DCA), in the 
approporiate HHS Regional Office. The 
plan shall: 

(1) Describe the procedures used to 
identify, measure, and allocate all 
costs to each of the programs operated 
by the State agency; 

(2) Conform to the accounting prin-
ciples and standards prescribed in Of-
fice of Management and Budget Cir-
cular A–87, and other pertinent Depart-
ment regulations and instructions; 

(3) Be compatible with the State plan 
for public assistance programs de-
scribed in 45 CFR Chapter II, III and 
XIII, and 42 CFR Chapter IV Sub-
chapters C and D; and 

(4) Contain sufficient information in 
such detail to permit the Director, Di-
vision of Cost Allocation, after con-
sulting with the Operating Divisions, 
to make an informed judgment on the 
correctness and fairness of the State’s 
procedures for identifying, measuring, 
and allocating all costs to each of the 
programs operated by the State agen-
cy. 

(b) The cost allocation plan shall 
contain the following information: 

(1) An organizational chart showing 
the placement of each unit whose costs 
are charged to the programs operated 
by the State agency. 

(2) A listing of all Federal and all 
non-Federal programs performed, ad-
ministered, or serviced by these organi-
zational units. 

(3) A description of the activities per-
formed by each organizational unit 
and, where not self-explanatory an ex-
planation of the benefits provided to 
Federal programs. 

(4) The procedures used to identify, 
measure, and allocate all costs to each 
benefiting program and activity (in-
cluding activities subject to different 
rates of FFP). 

(5) The estimated cost impact result-
ing from the proposed changes to a pre-
viously approved plan. These estimated 
costs are required solely to permit an 
evaluation of the procedures used for 
identifying, measuring, and allocating 
costs. Therefore, approval of the cost 
allocation plan shall not constitute ap-
proval of these estimated costs for use 
in calculating claims for FFP. Where it 
is impractical to obtain this data, an 
alternative approach should then be 
negotiated with the Director, DCA, 
prior to submission of the cost alloca-
tion plan. 

(6) A statement stipulating that 
wherever costs are claimed for services 
provided by a governmental agency 
outside the State agency, that they 
will be supported by a written agree-
ment that includes, at a minimum (i) 
the specific service(s) being purchased, 
(ii) the basis upon which the billing 
will be made by the provider agency 
(e.g. time reports, number of homes in-
spected, etc.) and (iii) a stipulation 
that the billing will be based on the ac-
tual cost incurred. This statement 
would not be required if the costs in-
volved are specifically addressed in a 
State-wide cost allocation plan, local- 
wide cost allocation plan, or an um-
brella/department cost allocation plan. 

(7) If the public assistance programs 
are administered by local government 
agencies under a State supervised sys-
tem, the overall State agency cost al-
location plan shall also include a cost 
allocation plan for the local agencies. 
It shall be developed in accordance 
with the requirements set forth above. 
More than one local agency plan shall 
be submitted if the accounting systems 
or other conditions at the local agen-
cies preclude an equitable allocation of 
costs by the submission of a single plan 
for all local agencies. Prior to submit-
ting multiple plans for local agencies, 
the State should consult with the Di-
rector, DCA. Where more than one 
local agency plan is submitted, the 
State shall identify the specific local 
agencies covered by each plan. 

(8) A certification by a duly author-
ized official of the State stating: 

(i) That the information contained in 
the proposed cost allocation plan was 
prepared in conformance with Office of 
Management and Budget Circular A–87. 
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(ii) That the costs are accorded con-
sistent treatment through the applica-
tion of generally accepted accounting 
principles appropriate to the cir-
cumstances. 

(iii) That an adequate accounting and 
statistical system exists to support 
claims that will be made under the cost 
allocation plan; and 

(iv) That the information provided in 
support of the proposed cost allocation 
plan is accurate. 

(9) Other information as is necessary 
to establish the validity of the proce-
dures used to identify, measure, and al-
locate costs to all programs being oper-
ated by the State agency. 

[47 FR 17509, Apr. 23, 1982, as amended at 65 
FR 33633, May 24, 2000] 

§ 95.509 Cost allocation plan amend-
ments and certifications. 

(a) The State shall promptly amend 
the cost allocation plan and submit the 
amended plan to the Director, DCA if 
any of the following events occur: 

(1) The procedures shown in the ex-
isting cost allocation plan become out-
dated because of organizational 
changes, changes in Federal law or reg-
ulations, or significant changes in pro-
gram levels, affecting the validity of 
the approved cost allocation proce-
dures. 

(2) A material defect is discovered in 
the cost allocation plan by the Direc-
tor, DCA or the State. 

(3) The State plan for public assist-
ance programs is amended so as to af-
fect the allocation of costs. 

(4) Other changes occur which make 
the allocation basis or procedures in 
the approval cost allocation plan in-
valid. 

(b) If a State has not submitted a 
plan or plan amendment during a given 
State fiscal year, an annual statement 
shall be submitted to the Director, 
DCA certifying that its approved cost 
allocation plan is not outdated. This 
statement shall be submitted within 60 
days after the end of that fiscal year. 

§ 95.511 Approval of the cost allocation 
plan or plan amendment. 

(a) The Director, DCA, after con-
sulting with the affected Operating Di-
visions, shall notify the State in writ-

ing of his/her findings. This notifica-
tion will be made within 60 days after 
receipt of the proposed plan or amend-
ment and shall either: (1) Advise the 
State that the plan or plan amendment 
is approved or disapproved, (2) advise 
the State of the changes required to 
make the plan or amendment accept-
able, or (3) request the State to provide 
additional information needed to 
evaluate the proposed plan or amend-
ment. If the DCA cannot make a deter-
mination within the 60-day period, it 
shall so advise the State. 

(b) For purpose of this subpart, State 
agency cost allocation plans which 
have been approved by an authorized 
official of the Department of HHS prior 
to the effective date of this regulation 
are considered approved until such 
time as a new plan or plan amendment 
is required by § 95.509(a). 

§ 95.515 Effective date of a cost alloca-
tion plan amendment. 

As a general rule, the effective date 
of a cost allocation plan amendment 
shall be the first day of the calendar 
quarter following the date of the event 
that required the amendment (See 
§ 95.509). However, the effective date of 
the amendment may be earlier or later 
under the following conditions: 

(a) An earlier date is needed to avoid 
a significant inequity to either the 
State or the Federal Government. 

(b) The information provided by the 
State which was used to approve a pre-
vious plan or plan amendment is later 
found to be materially incomplete or 
inaccurate, or the previously approved 
plan is later found to violate a Federal 
statute or regulation. In either situa-
tion, the effective date of any required 
modification to the plan will be the 
same as the effective date of the plan 
or plan amendment that contained the 
defect. 

(c) It is impractical for the State to 
implement the amendment on the first 
day of the next calendar quarter. In 
these instances, a later date may be es-
tablished by agreement between the 
State and the DCA. 
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§ 95.517 Claims for Federal financial 
participation. 

(a) A State must claim FFP for costs 
associated with a program only in ac-
cordance with its approved cost alloca-
tion plan. However, if a State has sub-
mitted a plan or plan amendment for a 
State agency, it may, at its option 
claim FFP based on the proposed plan 
or plan amendment, unless otherwise 
advised by the DCA. However, where a 
State has claimed costs based on a pro-
posed plan or plan amendment the 
State, if necessary, shall retroactively 
adjust its claims in accordance with 
the plan or amendment as subse-
quently approved by the Director, 
DCA. The State may also continue to 
claim FFP under its existing approved 
cost allocation plan for all costs not af-
fected by the proposed amendment. 

§ 95.519 Cost disallowance. 
If costs under a Public Assistance 

program are not claimed in accordance 
with the approved cost allocation plan 
(except as otherwise provided in 
§ 95.517), or if the State failed to submit 
an amended cost allocation plan as re-
quired by § 95.509, the costs improperly 
claimed will be disallowed. 

(a)(1) If the issue affects the pro-
gram(s) of only one Operating Division 
and does not affect the programs of 
other Operating Divisions or Federal 
departments, that Operating Division 
will determine the amount of the dis-
allowance and will also inform the 
State of its opportunity for reconsider-
ation of the determination in accord-
ance with the Operating Division’s pro-
cedures. Prior to issuing the notifica-
tion, however, the Operating Division 
shall consult with the DCA to ensure 
that the issue does not affect the pro-
grams of other Operating Divisions or 
Federal departments. 

(2) If the State wishes to request a re-
consideration of the Operating Divi-
sion’s determination, it must submit 
the request in accordance with the Op-
erating Division’s procedures. 

(b) If the issue affects the programs 
of more than one Operating Division, 
or Federal department or the State, 
the Director, DCA, after consulting 
with the Operating Divisions, shall de-
termine the amount inappropriately 
claimed under each program. The Di-

rector, DCA will notify the State of 
this determination, of the dollar affect 
of the determination on the claims 
made under each program, and will in-
form the State of its opportunity for 
appeal of the determination under 45 
CFR part 16. The State will subse-
quently be notified by the appropriate 
Operating Division as to the disposi-
tion of the funds in question. 

[47 FR 17509, Apr. 23, 1982, as amended at 62 
FR 38218, July 17, 1997] 

Subpart F—Automatic Data Proc-
essing Equipment and Serv-
ices—Conditions for Federal 
Financial Participation (FFP) 

AUTHORITY: Secs. 402(a)(5), 452(a)(1), 1102 
and 1902(a)(4) of the Social Security Act, 42 
U.S.C. 602(a)(5), 652(a)(1), 1302, 1396a(a)(4); 5 
U.S.C. 301 and 8 U.S.C. 1521. 

SOURCE: 51 FR 45326, Dec. 18, 1986, unless 
otherwise noted. 

GENERAL 

§ 95.601 Scope and applicability. 
This subpart prescribes part of the 

conditions under which the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services 
will approve Federal financial partici-
pation (FFP) at the applicable rates for 
the costs of automatic data processing 
incurred under an approved State plan 
for titles I, IV-A, IV-B, IV-D, IV-E, X, 
XIV, XVI(AABD), XIX, or XXI of the 
Social Security Act and title IV chap-
ter 2 of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act. The conditions of approval of 
this subpart add to the statutory and 
regulatory requirements for acquisi-
tion of ADP equipment and services 
under the specified titles of the Social 
Security Act. 

[65 FR 33633, May 24, 2000] 

§ 95.605 Definitions. 
As used in this part, the term: 
Acceptance documents means written 

evidence of satisfactory completion of 
an approved phase of work or contract, 
and acceptance thereof by the State 
agency. 

Acquisition means acquiring ADP 
equipment or services from commercial 
sources or from State or local govern-
ment resources. 
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